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Regents Present:

Mary K. Hughes, Chair
Cynthia Henry, Vice Chair
Michael Snowden, Secretary

Carl Marrs, Treasurer

Timothy C. Brady
Fuller Cowell

Jacob Gondek

James C. Hayes

Patricia Jacobson

Robert Martin

Kirk Wickersham
Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska

Others Present:

Steve Jones, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks

Elaine Maimon, Chancellor, University of Alaska Anchorage

John Pugh, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast

Roger Brunner, General Counsel
Craig Dorman, Vice President for Academic Affairs & Research

Jim Johnsen, Vice President for Administration

Pat Pitney, Vice President, Planning and Budget

Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations

Richard Schointuch, Associate Vice President for Facilities

Karen Perdue, Associate Vice President for Health Programs

Kate Ripley, Director, Public Affairs

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents
Barbara A. Nilsen, Coordinator, Board of Regents
I.
Call to Order
Chair Hughes called the meeting to order at 8:15 a.m. on Wednesday, April 18, 2007.

II.
Adoption of Agenda
Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed unanimously that:


PASSED AS AMENDED (amendments noted by *)
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes

IV.
Executive Session
V.
President’s Report
VI.
Public Testimony

VII.
Focus on Kenai Peninsula College Campuses and Campus Tour of KPC Kachemak Bay Campus
VIII.
Report on Health Programs

IX.
Consent Agenda

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

1.
Approval of a Certificate in Power Generation at the University of Alaska Fairbanks

2.
Approval of a Graduate Certificates in Elementary Education, Reading, Early Childhood Education, Mathematics Education, and Educational Technology at the University of Alaska Southeast

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

*1.
Approve to Increase Total Project Budget for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Arctic Health Lab Revitalization for Initiative Programs (removed)
2.
Formal Project Approval for the University of Alaska Anchorage East Campus Parking Structure and Loop Road Construction
X.
New Business and Committee Reports

A.
Planning and Development Committee

*1.
Direction to Planning & Development Committee regarding an Evaluation of Academic Needs (added)
XI.
Formal Naming of the Prince William Sound Community College Museum Addition
*XI.A.
Formal Naming of the University of Alaska Anchorage Commons (added)

*XI.B.
Formal Naming of the University of Alaska Fairbanks Natural Sciences Building (added)

XII.
Approval of Resolutions of Appreciation

A.
Dr. Syun-Ichi Akasofu

B.
Dr. Paul Reichardt

C.
Regent Jacob Gondek
*D.
Chancellor Elaine Maimon (added)
XIII.
Legislative Briefing
XIV.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XV.
UA Foundation Report
XVI.
Future Agenda Items

XVII.
Board of Regents' Comments

XVIII.
Adjourn


This motion is effective April 18, 2007."

III.
Approval of Minutes

Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of February 7-8, 2007 as presented.  This motion is effective April 18, 2007."

IV.
Executive Session
Regent Henry moved, seconded by Regent Gondek, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:16 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to:

●
Labor Relations including collective bargaining discussion concerning ongoing and upcoming negotiations

●
Real Estate Transactions

●
Litigation

and matters that could affect the reputation or character of a person or persons related to personnel matters and naming of facilities.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately 1 1/2 hours.  Thus, the open session of the Board of Regents will resume in this room at approximately 10:00 a.m. Alaska Time.  This motion is effective April 18, 2007."

The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 9:47 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university and which would affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately 1 1/2 hours.

V.
President's Report
President Hamilton reported on the Virginia Tech University tragedy and that a report on the University of Alaska crisis preparedness efforts will be presented to the board at its June 2007 meeting; reviewed the meeting schedule; and reported on the status of university budgets.
VI.
Public Testimony
Jim Hornaday, mayor of the City of Homer, welcomed the board to Homer and requested support for expansion of Kachemak Bay Campus facilities.

Summer Engler, Umair Igbel, and Lindsey Heiserman, UAA Honors students, spoke in support of the UAA Honors program.
John Fenske, chair of the Kachemak Bay Campus advisory council, welcomed the board to Homer and requested support for expansion of Kachemak Bay Campus facilities.
Heather McHenry, UAA nursing student, thanked the board for allowing a cohort group in Homer.

Karen Corbell, student, urged the board to support the acquisition of City Hall and to add a BS degree program.
Representative Paul Seaton welcomed the board to Homer and spoke in support of the university’s efforts on the Kenai Peninsula.
Angie Newbie, Homer Chamber of Commerce, welcomed the board to Homer and requested support for expansion of Kachemak Bay Campus facilities.
Caroline Venuti, retired educator, spoke in support of Kachemak Bay Campus and its programs for continuing education.
Jeanette Aragones, ESL student, expressed her appreciation for the programs at Kachemak Bay campus.
Scot Wheat, student, spoke in support of expansion of the Kachemak Bay Campus.

Liz Downing, member of the KPBSD school board, spoke in support of the programs at Kachemak Bay Campus and partnerships between the campus and the school district.
Britt Totemoff, spoke of how courses at Kachemak Bay Campus enabled him to become a contributing member of society. 

Charlie Franz, CEO of South Municipal Hospital in Homer and member of advisory council, spoke of the critical health care programs provided by the University of Alaska and their economic benefit to Alaska.
Kerry Morris, Lauren Bruce, and Larry foster, UAA faculty members, urged the board to conduct an independent commission to review the statewide administration, an independent commission on academic affairs at the system level, and exploration of the creation of a faculty regent position.
Ron Keffer, principal of Homer High School, spoke in  support for Kachemak Bay Campus and partnerships between the campus and the school district.

Rhoda Roedl, student and employee, spoke as an advocate for supporting Kachemak Bay Campus.
Will Roedl, student spokesperson for Kachemak Bay, spoke in support for the Kachemak Bay Campus and staff.
Sandy Miller, student, thanked the board for coming to Homer, spoke in support for the campus, and expressed her appreciation for the consideration of bachelor of science program.

Mary Oldham, senior grant student, spoke as an advocate for senior learning in Homer.
Lindsey Forrest, UAS student, reported on issues at UAS including expansion of residence life programs, predictable tuition concerns, and the need to keep tuition at 7% rather than drop to 5%.

Stephanie Ashley, UAS student, spoke in support of expanding residence life experiences for UAS students.
Ken Castaler, spoke in support of Kachemak Bay Campus and urged expansion of its programs.

Natalia Nauman, student, spoke in support for expansion of marine programs and nursing programs in Homer and support for the purchase of City Hall.

Amber Kennedy, student, spoke in support of the Learning Center at KBC; and support for disabled students at KBC.

Asia Freeman, student, urged the board to support the expansion of KBC.
Heather Beggs, Pratt Museum, urged support for KBC as a community partner with non-profits in the area.

Elizabeth Wolf, student, urged support for a marine biology program at KBC.

Gloria Stewart, student, urged the board to support the Youth Job Training program. 

Cindy Pelaiu, alumnus, spoke in support for KBC and all its programs.

MeShauna Poe, student association representative, urged the board to expand the campus with the purchase of city hall.
Karin Miles-Brache, student, spoke of the importance of the Youth Job Training Program.

Patty Payne, student, thanked the remarkable faculty at KBC, and thanked the board for their support for bachelor of science in nursing at KBC.

William Marley, retired dentist, spoke in support for the campus and its mission.

Lillian Sloth, student, spoke of her appreciation for KBC.

Grant Wilkens, high student attending KBC, reported on the great opportunity for students in Homer.
Aurora Stutzer, student, praised KBC faculty and urged support for the expansion of Homer campus and late night study facility and learning center.

Catherine Burch, graduate of KBC, urged support for the Kachemak Bay Campus facilities.
Phillip Miller, employee, spoke in support for Kenai Peninsula College and as a regular contributor to the UA Foundation scholarship funds, urged all staff members to do the same.
Rich Chiappone, adjunct instructor, spoke in support of expansion of KBC campus.

Sven Gilkey, president of ASUAF, reported on the student activities including the support for a 7% increase rather than 5% if it will make a difference in moving forward with programs.

Tina Day, executive director, Homer Chamber of Commerce, welcomed the board to Homer and spoke in support of KBC and UA graduates.  She urged the board to support the expansion of KBC facilities.
Livia Reutov and Rita Pfenninger, spoke in support of the Project Grad program.
Millie Martins, member of the Kenai Peninsula Borough Assembly, thanked the board for supporting education on the Kenai Peninsula and urged addition support for 4-H programs.
Therese Lewandowski, staff, urged support for KBC expansion.
Greg Siekaniec, director of the Alaska Maritime National Wildlife Refuge, thanked the board for their support of the KBC and reported on joint projects between his agency and the university.

Erica Marley, member of KBC advisory board, urged the board to support expansion of the campus.

Peter Larson asked that the board continue its support for higher education on the Kenai Peninsula.
Mayor Calhoun welcomed the board to Homer and urged the board to support expansion of the campus by purchasing City Hall.
Vinnie Cobler spoke in support for the expansion of Homer campus.
VII.
Focus on Kenai Peninsula College Campuses and Campus Tour of KPC Kachemak Bay Campus
[Scheduled for 11:00 a.m.]

Carol Swartz, director of the Kachemak Bay Campus, and Gary Turner, director of the Kenai Peninsula College, made presentations on programs and services offered at Kenai Peninsula Colleges.  Following the presentations, board members toured the Kachemak Bay Campus facilities.
VIII.
Report on Health Programs
Karen Perdue, associate vice president for Health, updated the Board of Regents regarding health programs throughout the University of Alaska system.
IX.
Consent Agenda
Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Gondek, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the consent agenda as amended.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
1.
Approval of a Certificate in Power Generation at the University of Alaska Fairbanks
Reference 1

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves a Certificate in Power Generation at the University of Alaska Fairbanks.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007."

2.
Approval of a Graduate Certificate in Elementary Education, Reading, Early Childhood Education, Mathematics Education, and Educational Technology at the University of Alaska Southeast


Reference 2

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves Graduate Certificates in Elementary Education, Reading, Early Childhood Education, Mathematics Education, and Educational Technology at the University of Alaska Southeast.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007."
B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Approval to Increase Total Project Budget for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Arctic Health Lab Revitalization for Initiative Programs
Reference 3
Removed from Consent Agenda.
2.
Formal Project Approval for the University of Alaska Anchorage East Campus Parking Structure and Loop Road Construction


Reference 4
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the Formal Project Approval for the UAA East Campus Parking Structure and Loop Road Construction for a Total Project Budget not to exceed $17,160,000.  This motion is effective April 18, 2007.”

X.
New Business and Committee Reports
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

Regent Henry reported that in addition to action items, the committee heard reports from the vice president for academic affairs and research, on student service activities, and heard a presentation from System Governance representatives regarding student success.

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Formal Project/Schematic Design Approval for the University of Alaska Anchorage Allied Health Sciences Dental Clinic Remodel
PASSED
“The Facilities and Land Management Committee approves the Formal Project and Schematic Design for the University of Alaska Anchorage Allied Health Sciences Dental Clinic Remodel.  The Total Project Budget shall not exceed $3,500,000. This motion is effective April 18, 2007.”
2.
Committee Report

Regent Snowden reported that in addition to action items, the committee heard a report on the status of construction projects and IT issues.
C.
Human Resources Committee
Regent Hughes reported that the committee heard reports regarding the retirement system, wellness program, training and development, and labor and employee relations.
D.
Planning and Development Committee
1.
Direction to Planning & Development Committee regarding an Evaluation of Academic Needs

Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Hughes, and passed unanimously that:


PASSED

“The Board of Regents directs the Planning and Development Committee to secure the services of an objective and capable individual/group to evaluate the academic needs of higher education in Alaska and the current resource distribution aimed toward meeting those needs.  The evaluation should include access, current funding, future funding, role of the system, and campus roles.  This motion is effective April 18, 2007.”

2.
Committee Report
In addition to the action item, the committee reviewed proposed revisions to Regents’ Policy.

XI.
Formal Naming of the Prince William Sound Community College Museum Addition
Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the formal naming of the Prince William Sound Community College Museum addition.  The formal name shall be the Maxine and Jesse Whitney Museum.   This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.12.08, official naming of all “significant” buildings, building subcomponents (e.g. wings, additions, auditoriums, and libraries), streets, parks, recreational areas, plazas and similar facilities or sites will be approved by the Board of Regents.  These facilities, improvements and areas will generally be named to honor or memorialize specific individuals, groups, events, places, or objects of historic, geographic, cultural, or local significance, including the following:

a.
Former members of the Board of Regents and the University of Alaska Foundation’s Board of Trustees; 

b.
Distinguished former university presidents, chancellors, faculty, staff, and alumni of the University of Alaska;

c.
Distinguished Alaskans and others who have made outstanding contributions to society, the nation, the state, and/or the University of Alaska; 

d.
Contributors of substantial financial or other support to the University of Alaska, including donations provided for under Regents’ Policy P05.14.08; and 

e.
Alaska rivers, mountains, flora, fauna, cities, or communities.

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

Reference material regarding this recommendation was been given to members of the Board of Regents under executive session cover prior to the board meeting.
XI.A.
Formal Naming of the University of Alaska Anchorage Commons

Regent Gondek moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed unanimously that:
PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the formal naming of the University of Alaska Anchorage Commons.  The formal name shall be the Edward Lee Gorsuch Commons.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.12.08, official naming of all “significant” buildings, building subcomponents (e.g. wings, additions, auditoriums, and libraries), streets, parks, recreational areas, plazas and similar facilities or sites will be approved by the Board of Regents. 

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Rationale and recommendation for this naming was given to members of the Board of Regents under separate executive session cover prior to the meeting.

XI.B.
Formal Naming of the University of Alaska Fairbanks Natural Sciences Building
Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Snowden, and passed unanimously that:
PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the formal naming of the University of Alaska Fairbanks Natural Sciences Building.  The formal name shall be the Paul B. Reichardt Building.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.12.08, official naming of all “significant” buildings, building subcomponents (e.g. wings, additions, auditoriums, and libraries), streets, parks, recreational areas, plazas and similar facilities or sites will be approved by the Board of Regents.  
RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Rationale and recommendation for this naming was given to members of the Board of Regents under separate executive session cover prior to the meeting.

XII.
Approval of Resolutions of Appreciation
A.
Dr. Syun-Ichi Akasofu

Regent Henry moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed unanimously that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Dr. Syun-Ichi Akasofu.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

WHEREAS Dr. Syun-Ichi Akasofu is retiring from the University of Alaska Fairbanks after 49 years of dedication and relentless advocacy for the advancement of the sciences in the Far North; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Akasofu first entered into the career that would shape his life when he took a job as a young man studying how the aurora affected the earth’s magnetic field, a job he viewed at the time as a way to support his hobby of climbing mountains; and

WHEREAS, Dr Akasofu earned a Bachelor of Science and Master of Science in geophysics from Tohoku University in Sendai, Japan; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Akasofu came to UAF in 1958 to study the aurora borealis as a graduate student, earned his Ph.D. in 1961 and continued his research and teaching at UAF, becoming a full professor in 1964; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Akasofu in 1964 published what many scientists consider to be his most important scientific work, which hinged on his theory that auroral substorms are responsible for the periods of apparent auroral activity—a theory that remains the conventional wisdom today; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Akasofu has written 11 books, some available in several languages, and published over 550 articles; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Akasofu was named one of the 1000 Most-Cited Contemporary Scientists in 1981 by the Institute for Scientific Information, a body of work that has contributed greatly the reputation of UAF as a premiere research institution; and
WHEREAS, Dr. Akasofu was named head of the Physics Department in 1984 and director of the Geophysical Institute in 1986; and

WHEREAS, while leading the Geophysical Institute, Dr. Akasofu helped secure funding for several major programs, including the renovation of the Poker Flat Research Range. He also was instrumental in the establishment of the Alaska Volcano Observatory, the Arctic Region Supercomputing Center and the International Arctic Research Center, a U.S.-Japan cooperative institute dedicated to the study of global climate change, which Dr. Akasofu directed from 1998 until his retirement in February 2007; and

WHEREAS, UAF will hold a dedication ceremony on April 27 naming the building that houses the International Arctic Research Center in honor of Dr. Akasofu. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the University of Alaska Board of Regents honors and thanks Dr. Akasofu for his tireless vision and dedicated years of service to the university, the state and country in advancing arctic science; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Dr. Syun-Ichi Akasofu, with a copy to be incorporated in the official minutes of the April 18-19, 2007 minutes of the Board of Regents.

B.
Dr. Paul Reichardt

Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed unanimously that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Dr. Paul Reichardt.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

WHEREAS, University of Alaska Fairbanks Provost, Dr. Paul B. Reichardt, is retiring at the end of Academic Year 2007 after 35 years of dedicated service to this university; and 

WHEREAS, Paul B. Reichardt earned a Bachelor of Science degree in chemistry in 1965 from Davidson College, and a Ph.D. in organic chemistry in 1969 from the University of Wisconsin-Madison; and

WHEREAS, Paul B. Reichardt and his wife, Terry, arrived in Fairbanks in August of 1972 so that Paul could accept an assistant professor position at the UAF Chemistry Department, following a postdoctoral research assignment at Yale University and an assistant professorship at Ohio State University in Columbus; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Reichardt was named a full professor, followed by two terms heading the Department of Chemistry, from 1978-1982 and again from 1988-1990; and 

WHEREAS, Dr. Reichardt served as Dean of the College of Natural Sciences (now known as College of Natural Science and Mathematics) from 1990-1998; served as Interim Director of the UA Museum of the North from 1992-1993; and became UAF’s Provost in 1998; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Reichardt was recently named the winner of the Edith R. Bullock Prize for Excellence in service to the University of Alaska by the UA Foundation, one of the highest honors bestowed by the Foundation; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Reichardt was instrumental in securing the funding necessary to build the Natural Sciences Facility in 1995 - the first new classroom facility since the Gruening Building was completed in 1971; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Reichardt has served under three chancellors at UAF, which serves nearly 10,000 students and hundreds of scientists working within multiple, world-class research institutes. Each one of the chancellors under which Dr. Reichardt worked looked to him as a source of inspiration and initiative to move the university forward.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the University of Alaska Board of Regents takes official recognition of Dr. Reichardt’s steady leadership, unimpeachable integrity, good humor and wise counsel during his 35-year career at UAF; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution will be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Dr. Paul B. Reichardt, with a copy incorporated into the official minutes of the April 18-19, 2007 meeting of the Board of Regents.

C.
Regent Jacob Gondek

Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed unanimously that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Regent Jacob Gondek.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

WHEREAS, Jacob S. Gondek has served the University of Alaska Board of Regents with distinction since June 1, 2005, when he was appointed by Governor Frank Murkowski to fill the 2-year position of Student Regent; and

WHEREAS, Jacob S. Gondek is a full-time student at the University of Alaska Anchorage, having first received a Bachelor of Science in civil engineering in 2006 and will receive a Master of Science in civil engineering with an emphasis in project management; and

WHEREAS, Jacob S. Gondek’s tenure on the board was marked by his consistent advocacy for students, especially in the area of tuition and fees, and by helping fellow students understand the issues before the board; and

WHEREAS, Jacob S. Gondek has been involved in virtually every aspect of campus life during his tenure at UAA, including, but not limited to, serving as president of UAA’s Union of Students from 2003-2004 and vice president from 2002-2003, and

WHEREAS, Jacob S. Gondek also served as president of the Residential Housing Association from 2001-2002, student ombudsmen, member of the UAA Assembly and UAA Recycles, founder of the UAA Student Discount Program, and a resident advisory for four years; and

WHEREAS, Jacob S. Gondek served the UA system as a whole, including as chairman of search committees for both the chancellor (2003-2004) and vice chancellor-advancement (2005) and as member of the UA Coalition of Student Leaders; and

WHEREAS, Jacob S. Gondek has received numerous awards, including the Chancellor’s Martin Luther King Jr. Award for Excellence (twice); student leadership awards from both the Union of Students and Dean of Students; and national and regional rebuilding awards from the Pacific Affiliate of College and University Residence Halls; and 

WHEREAS, UAA professor and ANSEP director Herb Schroeder, in recommending Jacob as regent to Gov. Murkowski, noted his “sincere caring and relentless effort aimed at shaping UA into a stronger, more welcoming university for our students,” an attitude and effort duly noted by this board.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE University of Alaska Board of Regents officially recognizes Jacob S. Gondek’s exceptional service to Alaska and the University of Alaska and expresses profound thanks on behalf of students, staff and faculty of the university for his contributions; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Jacob S. Gondek, with a copy to be incorporated in the official minutes of the April 18-19, 2007 minutes of the Board of Regents.

D.
Chancellor Elaine Maimon

Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Jacobson, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Chancellor Elaine Maimon.  This motion is effective April 19, 2007.”

WHEREAS, Dr. Elaine P. Maimon, Chancellor at the University of Alaska Anchorage, has served in her position since August 2004; and 

WHEREAS, Dr.  Maimon has been named president of Governors State University in Illinois, where she will assume her new duties July 1; and 

WHEREAS, Dr. Elaine P. Maimon served as provost of Arizona State University West  and vice president of the multi-campus Arizona State University prior to coming to UAA; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Maimon received her undergraduate degree, master’s degree and Ph.D. in English from the University of Pennsylvania; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Maimon is a founder of Writing Across the Curriculum, a national movement begun in the 1980s to expand the teaching of writing across disciplines; and   

WHEREAS, Dr. Elaine P. Maimon’s short tenure at UAA was marked by a high level of energy and enthusiasm, focusing on three key themes: Community engagement embodied in the idea of the university as a “public square”;  student-centered approaches; and transparency in decision making; and 

WHEREAS, during Dr. Maimon’s tenure at UAA, the campus broke ground for the new Integrated Science Building, opened the Alaska Native Science and Engineering Program Building, reorganized student services to place more personnel on the front lines, raised $13 million in UAA’s first-ever capital campaign, and earned recognition from the Carnegie Foundation as one of 62 universities nationwide to receive the “Community Engaged University” designation; and

WHEREAS, UAA in FY 07 enjoyed one of the best years in history for state appropriations, with $76 million in capital improvement funding and $11.5 million in increases from the general fund.  Further, UAA received 47 percent of the funds available for program enhancements from the System administration—the largest share of any campus; on the capital side, UAA received 70 percent of state appropriations for the year.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the University of Alaska Board of Regents officially recognizes the work of Dr. Maimon and wishes her good luck in her future endeavors at Governors State.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Dr. Maimon, with a copy to be incorporated in the April 18-19, 2007, official minutes of the Board of Regents.

XIII.
Legislative Briefing
Wendy Redman, vice president for University Relations, gave an update on issues of note during this session of the Alaska Legislature.

XIV.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report


Regents Henry and Jacobson summarized the last meeting of ACPE which occurred last week:  items covered were a new member orientation, heard reports from the Alaska Student Loan Corporation, reviewed the history of ACPE; and heard a report regarding the significant increase in wage garnishments for defaulted loans.
XV.
UA Foundation Report


Regent Hughes reported that a new trustee orientation was held in February; that the UA Foundation Board of Trustees appointed Mary Rutherford as president of the UA Foundation; and that an MOU should be up for adoption by the board in the near future.
XVI.
Future Agenda Items

Regent Henry requested that a report regarding distance education be presented to the Board of Regents at a future date.

XVII.
Board of Regents' Comments

Regent Martin commented on the lively debate held at the Facilities and Land Management Committee; that he will miss Chancellor Maimon; on how much Regent Gondek had served as a role model, and thanked the citizens of Homer for their wonderful hospitality. 
Regent Jacobson appreciated the hospitality of Homer and the testimony from its citizens; and thanked Paul Reichardt for his service.

Regent Snowden stated his pleasure at visiting Homer, and his appreciation for the support given by the Kenai Borough to support the campuses on the Kenai Peninsula.
Regent Henry appreciated the hospitality and the public testimony and remarked on the strong relationship between K-12 and campus in this community; expressed her regrets in losing Provost Reichardt, Chancellor Maimon, and Regent Gondek; complimented UAF on its Vision Session; and stated that work stills needs to be done to obtain the BIOS appropriation.

Regent Wickersham commented on the difficulty of the decisions made in the Facilities and Land Management Committee; thanked Chancellor Maimon for her service; commented that Regent Gondek is the college student we all remember we were; and spoke of how touched and impressed he is by the community of Homer
Regent Brady thanked the members of the community who testified; congratulated Paul Reichardt on his retirement; praised Regent Gondek for his outstanding service; and thanked  Chancellor Maimon for her service to UAA.
Regent Cowell thanked Chancellor Maimon for her great efforts to connect UAA to the Anchorage community; expressed a big thank you to Carol Swartz and Kachemak Bay community for their incredible hospitality; and spoke of his regrets that he was not able to serve longer with Regent Gondek.

President Hamilton thanked Chancellor Maimon and her spouse, Mort Maimon, for their contributions to UAA and the Anchorage community; congratulated Paul Reichardt on his retirement and thanked him for his extraordinary service to the University of Alaska Fairbanks; thanked Fran Ulmer for taking on the responsibilities as chancellor at UAA; praised Gary Turner and Carol Swartz as a great team working at great campuses.  He commented on the unbelievable strength of student regents and thanked Regent Gondek for continuing this tradition and wished him God speed; thanked Dr. Patil and Jeff Stepp regarding the student success project; and expressed his disappointed with the failure of the Arctic Health project to be passed by committee.  He concluded by thanking Dr. Craig Dorman for his service and his hopes that he will return to the university in a different capacity.

Regent Gondek reported on the AGB conference and talked about information about student endowments and UH’s new scholars program and his discussion with Lee Gorsuch about international studies; he commented that the public testimony was great and stated how important it is for students to have good advising and places where they can collectively meet and study.  He expressed his pride in the work done through the ANSEP and his pleasure that he could be a part of that; how student life at UAA has developed over his tenure at UAA; and thanked the staff for all their hard work and spoke of his hope that he can help the new student regent with his/her transition.  In conclusion, he stated that this is great university with a great president who is willing to listen and how much he has appreciated the opportunity to serve on this board.

Chancellor Maimon talked about how higher education has transformed her life and how the important themes of student success, great advising, and a beautiful place to study, and helping students by making connections have formulated her philosophies of higher education.
Regent Hughes thanked Elaine Maimon for her service; Fran Ulmer for her willingness to serve as interim chancellor; Jake Gondek for serving as the gold standard for student regents; and concurred with President Hamilton regarding not being prepared to make decisions and the need to improve this area.  She concluded by thanking Directors Swartz and Turner for their wonderful hospitality and to the community of Homer for their love for their campus.
XVIII.
Adjourn
Chair Hughes adjourned the meeting at 1:39 p.m. on Thursday, April 19, 2007.
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